The Illinois Department of Public Health is undertaking a review of discharge data content received from hospitals and ASTCs for the purpose of improving the quality of data used for policy, planning, public reporting and research project analyses. The first element under review is the element Last4, the last four digits of patient SSN. This value is not released to the public, but is critical in the study of patient readmissions across time and facilities. It is important that the Last4 be filled as accurately as possible by each facility submitting discharge data. The initial step in this project is providing each submitting facility a summary of the content of the Last4 data element currently found in discharge data from your facility. Calendar year 2013 and the first three quarters of 2014 will be the starting point of this project. We look forward to working with you and your facility to improve the content quality of data received.

Analysis of the Last4 content shows significant numbers of 0000 or 9999 submitted from a large number of facilities. The lack of intelligence in the value 0000/9999 limits the ability to identify unique patient visits for readmission tracking. The ideal would be 100% of data received from your facility filled with accurate Last4 values. We understand that there are circumstances preventing the capture of this information in some situations, but ask that every reasonable effort be made to gather this vital piece of data for each case submitted according the requirements of the Illinois Health Finance Reform Act (20 ILCS 2215).    

Note that Last4 = 9999 is designed for foreign patients as is Patient ZIP = 99999 so these values should be coded consistently for each case submitted unless ZIP=99999 volume is unreasonably high. 
While there is wide variation of volume and percentage of cases among facilities, the large number of cases in our database with Last4 of 0000 and a lesser but significant number with 9999 limits our ability to perform robust analyses of readmissions. Understanding readmissions for a wide variety of conditions and treatments is a significant component of the Department’s ability to provide useful information to stakeholders in the health of Illinois residents.  Please review data capture processes at your facility for ways of improving the content of the Last4 element submitted. Similar information related to outpatient discharge data submission will arrive separately. 

Thank you for your assistance in this matter. Please contact Dejan Jovanov at Dejan.Jovanov@Illinois.gov with any questions.
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